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Message from the Minister 

The most recent fiscal year has seen many changes in the telecom industry 
in our country.  We have continued to enjoy increased availability of new 
services, with higher speed internet services, internet based telephone 
packages and the arrival of a third mobile company, promising to bring 
innovation and better pricing. 

In November 2007, we held the official launch of the Commission, with 
industry and other stakeholders well represented.  We committed ourselves 

to opening the Commission to consumers, and helping users of telecommunications 
services in Turks and Caicos Islands to exercise their freedom of choice in a more informed 
manner, and to provide a mechanism for handling consumer complaints.  This is still a work 
in progress, but I anticipate that the coming year will see a more open, accessible regulatory 
body, and I congratulate the Commission on the accomplishments of the past year. 

I also note that there have been great strides toward improving the governance aspects of 
the Commission’s work, and the training efforts aimed at staff development seem to be 
paying off. 

I commend the Commission and its staff on the accomplishments of the recent year, and 
have high expectations for the coming period. 

Message from the Chairman 

 

 

 

 

 

The 2007 – 2008 period has been a challenging one 
for the Commission.  We have recognized the 
importance of establishing a sustainable and open 
regulatory framework that will serve the public interest 
by encouraging investment in innovative new services 
and by motivating fair competition to ensure value is 
delivered to telecommunications users in Turks and 
Caicos Islands.

At the formal launch of the Commission in November of last year, we stated that we were 
going to establish a consumer protection program to provide assistance to users with 
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complaints about telecommunications services.  We also indicated that we were going to 
open the process to make it more transparent, and accessible. 

We have begun to work on these commitments, and I am pleased to see that the 
government has approved the establishment of proposed Practices and Procedures 
Regulations, which will be published during 2008.  This procedures document will ensure 
that the regulatory process is predictable and fair, and that all parties to our proceedings will 
fully understand the rules that will be followed in each case we deal with.  Moreover, each 
decision of the Commission will be issued in writing, with an explanation of the reasoning 
behind it, making the regulatory process more understandable and accountable. 

During the coming year, we intend to introduce a Consumer Protection package that will 
ensure that all operators in Turks and Caicos provide sufficient information to ensure that 
consumers understand fully the terms and conditions of the services they buy.  We will have 
each operator publish a Consumer Code that will be simple, consistent across all operators, 
and subject to the approval of the Commission.  A public consultation process will be 
conducted to give all interested parties a chance to comment on the draft code that the 
Commission will develop.  We also intend to introduce quality of service measures to ensure 
that value for money spent on services continues to be a priority for our operators.  Finally, e 
are in the final stages of implementing a spectrum management system that will ensure that 
all users of the radio spectrum in Turks and Caicos respect the licence terms that apply to 
them, and that unlicensed users of the spectrum who may cause interference with reception 
of mobile, radio broadcasts and other signals, are dealt with quickly and effectively. 

Finally, I want to thank my colleagues on the Commission for their commitment to our 
efforts, and commend our staff for their support during the past years, which have enabled 
us to accomplish our goals so far.  

 

1. Introduction 

The Turks and Caicos Telecommunications Commission was established in 2004, through 
the enactment of the Telecommunications Ordinance 2004.  The Ordinance states that the 
primary functions of the Commission are as follows: 

• To advise the Minister on telecommunications; 

• To facilitate, maintain and promote effective and sustainable competition in  
telecommunications; 

• To promote the interests of consumers and to encourage licensees to operate 
efficiently; and 

• To prescribe standards for the quality of telecommunications services to be 
delivered to the public. 
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The general policy direction embodied in the Ordinance was based upon the 
Telecommunications Policy for the Turks and Caicos Islands, issued in 2003, which set out 
the following vision for the sector: 

Every citizen of TCI will have at affordable prices, access to: 

• The information Superhighway; and 

• A wide variety of telecommunications services. 

Small enterprises will multiply exponentially through participation in Electronic 
Commerce.   

The national economy will achieve substantial unprecedented growth through 
increasing employment and revenue inflows directly attributable to a vibrant 
telecommunications industry. 

In the same policy document, the government committed to the establishment of an 
independent regulatory authority that will operate in a transparent, accountable and non-
discriminatory manner, to facilitate effective competition.  The government also committed to 
renegotiating the licenses issued to the incumbent telephone company (Cable & Wireless) 
to enable the introduction of full competition at the earliest possible time. 

 

2. Key Achievements during the Period 

 

2.1. The Ongoing Development of the Commission 

During the past year, we have added to the staff complement of the Commission, which has 
allowed us to begin establishing an office that is available full time to both the industry and 
telecommunications users.  In addition, the professionals that we have engaged are 
providing vital experience and advice to the Commission as we deal with issues relating to 
competition especially.   

In November 2007, the Commission conducted a two day training seminar with the 
assistance of Dr. Mark Jamison of the Public Utilities Research Centre (PURC) from the 
University of Florida.  All staff members, several Commissioners and representatives from 
the Ministry, AG Chambers and senior management from the operators were in attendance, 
and the sessions proved to be lively and very productive.  The Commission also sent 
several staff members to the more intensive two week training course on the University of 
Florida campus in Gainesville, where they worked with other regulatory people from some 
20 countries worldwide, and attended sessions led by University professors and 
international experts in regulatory matters.  We intend to continue to develop an ongoing 
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relationship with PURC to ensure that we provide our staff and Commissioners with up to 
date material on regulatory techniques and trends. 

2.2. Administrative Procedure Regulations 

In March 2008, the government approved the issuance of new regulations governing the 
procedures and practices of the Commission. These regulations (to be entitled 
“Administrative Procedure Regulations”) will be published during 2008. 

2.3. Regulatory Fee Structure 

During 2007, the Commission followed through on a commitment to implement a regulatory 
fee structure based upon a pro-rata share of total industry telecommunications market 
revenue.  Under this scheme, operators with the larger share of the total telecom market in 
Turks and Caicos would pay a regulatory fee based upon their share of the market revenue, 
thus ensuring that the costs of operating the Commission would be borne in a fair and 
predictable manner, and the smaller entrants would bear a lower burden.  This mechanism 
is in keeping with best international practice. 

2.4. New Communications Ordinance 

Pursuant to instructions from the Minister responsible for the sector, work was conducted, 
and a public consultation process undertaken, on the drafting of changes to the 
Telecommunications Ordinance 2004, aimed at creating a truly “converged” regulatory body 
that would oversee the development of the Communications sector in Turks and Caicos 
Islands, adding the responsibility for Broadcasting regulation to the mandate of the 
Commission.  The public comments on the changes were generally positive, and the 
government is proceeding to refine the process, and develop a broadcasting policy as the 
underpinnings for such changes.  It is anticipated that the work on the new legislation will be 
completed during 2008. 

2.5. Commission Web Site 

During 2007, the web site was updated, with additional information added, and a more “user 
friendly” design implemented.  Licensing information, application forms and contact 
information have been added to the site, and work is ongoing to make the site even more 
useful to the stakeholders and consumers, with complaint forms and other helpful 
information being added on an ongoing basis. 

2.6. Spectrum Management System 

During 2007, approval was granted by Cabinet for the expenditure of approximately 
$200,000 for the purchase and implementation of a spectrum management system to be 
supplied by Aerosystems International of Canada.  This will allow Commission staff to map, 
and monitor usage of the radio spectrum in Turks and Caicos, and enforce licence 
provisions for existing operators.  It will also allow the detection of unlicensed operations, 
especially those that may interfere with legitimate users.  There are many instances today of 
unauthorized users causing such interference, and this impacts consumers of radio services 
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including mobile communications and in some instances, safety can be compromised as 
well, in the area of aircraft and emergency services. 

3. New Initiatives and License Applications 

3.1. Licensing Activity in 2007- 2008 

Columbus Networks Ltd. (Formerly Arcos Ltd.) 

The Commission has approved the licence application from Columbus Networks Ltd., an 
international operator of the undersea fiber optic cable that serves Turks and Caicos Islands 
and a number of other countries in the region.  Columbus wishes to offer 
Telecommunications services to licensed carriers in TCI on a wholesale basis.  This would 
present an alternative supplier to the current situation in which only Cable and Wireless has 
been acting as the Arcos cable representative in TCI. 

Harris Communications Inc.  

The Commission has granted a licence to this company for a C-band Satellite operation to 
be located on Grand Turk, for the purpose of transmitting voice and data traffic between 
Grand Turk and the Miami, Florida headquarters of the United States Federal Aviation 
Authority (FAA) to ensure public safety and improve flight path communications in the 
Caribbean and the south-eastern United States. 

SES  Americom 

The Commission has approved an application from SES Americom, for a licence to provide 
Marine Mobile Broadband Internet Services within the territorial waters of the Turks and 
Caicos Islands, utilizing earth stations on board vessels that will communicate with the SES 
New Skies NSS-7 satellite.  The NSS-7 satellite will communicate with a terrestrial hub 
located in Miami Florida, U.S.A. 

3.2. New Initiatives 

Consumer Outreach 

The Commission has begun developing a consumer protection program, the first step of 
which is the establishment of a consumer complaints and enquiries line.  This will provide a 
means for consumers to seek redress from problems they have encountered with their 
service provider.  The Commission will undertake research into consumer complaints that 
have not been dealt with satisfactorily by all service providers, to ensure fair treatment of all 
customers.  The Commission will provide guidance to consumers regarding service options 
and choices, aimed at ensuring that they make informed decisions for various consumer 
services. 
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Commission Web Site 

The Commission is updating its website at www.tcitelecom.gov.tc, to be accessible for 
lodging consumer complaints, informing the public on Commission activities, and storing 
input to the Commission on such proceedings.  It will eventually be interactive, allowing 
parties to the various public consultations the Commission will be conducting, to file 
comments and see the comments of other interested parties.  It will also form a useful 
archive of Commission decisions, notices and other information, including consumer advice 
and guidelines. 

Numbering Plan 

As required by the Telecommunications Ordinance, the Commission has developed a 
numbering plan for Turks and Caicos Islands, which has now been published on its web 
site.  Comments have been solicited from the operators affected, and it is expected that the 
numbering plan will be finalized by the end of 2008. 

Spectrum Plan 

The Commission has developed a draft plan for the use of the radio spectrum in Turks and 
Caicos, and intends to publish it for comment during 2008, and finalize the plan before the 
end of the year. 

 

4. Future Challenges 

4.1. Economic Regulation 

Since the introduction of competition resulting from the agreement with Cable and Wireless 
in 2006, and under related provisions in the Telecommunications Ordinance 2004, the 
Commission has been committed to introducing a regulatory framework for dealing with 
such economic issues as retail rates by dominant carriers, interconnection rates, 
determination of dominance, price caps, interconnection rates, and mobile termination rates.  
The deadline for determining the regime to govern these matters is the end of 2008. 

4.2. Mobile Termination Rates 

In 2006, as part of the process of finalizing the interconnection agreements amongst the 
mobile operators in Turks and Caicos, the Commission approved a rate for traffic 
terminating on the networks of all mobile operators at a level of $0.19 per minute, which was 
to apply until December 31, 2007, after which, in the absence of a different ruling by the 
Commission, the rate would drop to $0.15 per minute, the maximum set out in the 
Interconnection Regulations 2005.   

The “default” rate has gone into effect, but the Commission intends to pursue this matter as 
part of its economic regulation proceeding, and intends to ensure that the rates charged are 
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in keeping with regional levels, and that retail customers benefit from the reductions 
achieved. 

4.3. Licensing and Spectrum Fees 

The Commission has received a number of comments on the schedule of licence fees 
currently in place as part of the Telecommunications Fee Structure Regulations 2006.  
Moreover, from a review conducted during 2007, it is clear that in many cases, the licence 
fees charged for certain service categories are significantly higher than those charged by 
other regulatory bodies in the region.  For this reason, the Commission intends to conduct a 
public consultation during 2008 on the existing chart of licence fees with the aim of 
establishing a more equitable and coherent set of fees based upon benchmarking with 
regional comparisons, and comments from stakeholders in Turks and Caicos. 

4.4. Price Cap Proceeding 

In 2005, the government enacted the Telecommunications Pricing Regulations, aimed at 
implementing, for the operators with significant market power in Turks and Caicos, a 
scheme that would provide incentives for such operators to improve efficiency, while at the 
same time, adhering to a price control mechanism that would protect consumers from 
unwarranted price increases for services where meaningful competition was not in place to 
limit such increases. 

The Commission will, during the next fiscal period, conduct a Price Cap Proceeding to 
determine the details of the scheme, and its application to operators in Turks and Caicos. 

4.5. Spectrum Plan 

Under the Telecommunications Ordinance 2004, the Commission is obliged to develop a 
plan for allocating the various radio frequency bands available for telecommunications 
services, to enable users and operators to properly plan their business strategies for 
introducing and using radio systems such as broadcast stations, marine radio services, 
mobile services and the emerging new radio-based broadband and internet access 
systems. 

The Commission will be conducting the required public consultation on a proposed plan for 
spectrum use in Turks and Caicos during the next fiscal period. 

4.6. Human Resources Development 

As noted, several Commission staff members have now experienced two training sessions – 
a two day seminar and a much more intensive two week period at the University of Florida.  
This is but the beginning of an ongoing development program that will ensure that the staff 
improves its knowledge of the regulatory process and continues to keep up to date with 
international trends and techniques. 
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4.7. Quality of Service Standards 

The Telecommunications Ordinance requires the Commission to “set standards for the 
quality of telecommunications services to be delivered to the public”.  In a competitive 
marketplace, quality issues are often resolved through market pressures, but in TCI, as in 
many countries today, competition is not present in all market segments, and in some 
cases, in all parts of the country.  Thus, it is the Commission’s intention to establish a 
consistent and well defined reporting system for some quality measures, and report on them 
to the public, to keep them informed, and in some cases, impose sanctions on dominant 
operators who do not meet certain quality thresholds. 

The development of such quality standards will be a consultative process, involving the 
operators and any consumer or user representatives in a process that aims to ensure that 
the standards developed are practical, measurable, and capable of motivating operators to 
improve performance on those areas of most importance to users – consumers and 
businesses alike. 

4.8. Technical Equipment Standards 

The Telecommunications Ordinance requires the Commission to maintain a register of 
approved equipment standards for telecommunications hardware and systems, in order to 
ensure that equipment imported and put into service does not cause interference, or 
network problems. 

Most jurisdictions establish such standards by recognizing approvals in other jurisdictions, 
since in the global market for telecommunications, manufacturers now test their equipment 
against European or North American standards as a normal part of their operations, and in 
TCI, it would be prudent to recognize approvals from the standards bodies that test and 
approve such equipment. 

However, there is still a need for a process for vendors and/or importers to follow in securing 
type approval for equipment proposed for sale or use in TCI.  This process will be developed 
and applied during 2008. 

4.9. Consumer Code 

The ordinance requires the Commission to protect the interests of Consumers, and in 
keeping with best international practice, the Commission should begin the process of 
developing a consumer code that would be adopted by operators in the interests of serving 
consumers’ interests in such areas as billing, credit practices, information on services etc.  
During 2008, the Commission will develop a template for the code, in consultation with the 
industry and other stakeholders, and once approved, each operator will be required to file 
their version of the code, incorporating their unique service offerings and consumer 
interfaces, but conforming to the requirements of the Commission’s template.   
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